E&R 8516

	Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council Council held at the Village Hall on 23 May 2022

	Present:

Councillors:  T Gillias (Chair), T. Simpson (Vice Chair),   L. Monkman, P Morris-Jones, K. Shaw.


	In attendance:

Mrs L Bendall (Interim Clerk/RFO to the Council) and eight members of the public.
Ref

Action

Meeting open to the public

A resident repeated concerns that a van was still parked alongside the allotments on Coventry Road causing visual obstructions to motorists but  the chair advised it was taxed and insured and that no action could be taken 

1.5.22

Apologies for absence   None
2.5.22

Declarations of Interest and requests for dispensations: Cllr A Gillias, as RBC Planning Committee Member, Cllr K Shaw as grounds contractor

3.5.22
To sign as an accurate record the minutes of the previous meeting

The following revisions were made to the draft minutes of the meeting held on 25 April 2022

· Page 847 - The inquiry raised to the ‘wind farm situated at Dolby’s Farm’ should have read ‘the solar farm adjacent to Dolby’s Farm

· Page 852 – within the correspondence section ..’TG proposed that a meeting be set up to reconsider resignation of chairman and clerk’  not ‘reversal of the decisions’

· Page 852 – TS’s correction of her comments to read ‘it’s your decision ladies, I don’t want to put any pressure on you.  If TG thought it a good idea I’d agree – but requested that any meeting be held after 5 May 2022.’

· Page 853 – LM commented that she was happy with the previous minutes.

RESOLVED: KS proposed chair to sign the revised minutes of the meeting held as a correct record. TS seconded. LM abstained. AG, TS, PMJ, KS agreed.

4.5.22

Matters Arising
None.

5.5.22
Reports
(a) County Councillor:  no report.


(b) Borough Councillor:  TG advised that the Unite refuse workers strike is continuing and for environment health reasons RBC will continue to prioritise the black bins. In response to questions on this he advised that negotiations with Unite continue on a daily basis and that arrangement will be made to compensate holders of green bins for the number of times this recycling was not collected.  He further advised that RBC had joined a joint venture with Norse to develop and build new affordable houses on council owned garage sites throughout the Borough.  Eight sites had been identified so far and in time this will deliver an increase in affordable housing stock that will make a difference to the availability of affordable homes.


(c) Village Hall Trust:    The chair of the VHT submitted her report in writing– in summary she reported 
· Becky Reece has joined the VHT committee

· Ongoing maintenance work – kitchen window replaced and new stage door and surround fitted. Quotes are being obtained for repairs to the entrance porch; treatment and painting of the side wall will be undertaken over the summer; this will entail closure of the hall while this work is undertaken and users will be notified.  Quotes are being obtained for upgrade of the ladies toilet and members of the committee are clearing and maintenance of exterior planted areas.

· Saturday Café is increasing in popularity and next one is 4 June, with a jubilee them.  TG advised that he would find the bunting and giant flag for decorating the village for Jubilee events.  LM offered to handover a supply of bunting provided by RBC.

· The Flats and Sharps concert was a great success and requests are being submitted to Live and Local for next season.

· The village fete will not be held in 2022 as Covid and other factors have made planning unviable.  The VHT will look to start planning early for a 2023 event and over the summer an Afternoon Tea and Bring and Buy Sale may be held – this is to be confirmed.   All Councillors agreed that the PC should do what it can to solve access issue to the land as it is an important event for the village


(d) White Lion 

TS submitted a short report to the PC on behalf of the Parish White Lion Working Group – in summary
- Meeting was held on 19 May 2022 and in line with their Terms of Reference, the following points were discussed
- Fund Raising – Second quiz will be held at the Village Hall on 26th May – pleased by ticket sales, including new people to the village.   The WG are considering further events and will report back to Council on this for approval
- Social media posts, Facebook posts, flyers through doors and Round the Revel insert are working well.   Podcasts to celebrate the heritage of the White Lion and village are being considered and would form part of the National Lottery Heritage Fund application.  Volunteers wanted to add to the public memory bank.
- NLHF, no update this month as people have been away

(e) Police -   No updates but TG reported to the meeting that a local resident had experienced an attempted theft of his vehicle by the occupants of a white Berlingo Van.  Two young men and two boys

(f) Neighbourhood Plan  -No update 

(g) Playground working group  - Informal meeting to address outstanding issues.     B Reece had now joined this working group and concerns were raised on the slide ramp which was dangerous.  KS to recommend action to be taken. KS sought permission to submit a bid for a Councillor Grant to provide a new bench and a sensory planting area.  Approval was given in principle for this bid (closing date 29 May 2022) to be prepared. RESOLVED This will be circulated to all councillors for approval before submission: proposed by TG and seconded by TS.   |
KS advised that the hedges around the park need to be cut back in the Autumn and he will obtain quotes for PC approval.  
KS

6.5.22

To Renew Disclosable Pecuniary Interest Dispensation – this had been added to the agenda in error and is only needed in an election year.  It will be removed until after next PC election in 2025.
7.5.22

To agree Dates for Council Meetings for the Year -  This item was deferred until the next meeting.

8.5.22

To appoint Representatives to sit on outside bodies – This was deferred until the next meeting.


9.5.22

2021 – 2022 Audit and Annual Governance and Accountability Return – This was deferred until the next 

meeting as LM had only just handed over the paperwork prepared by the former clerk and the acting clerk needed to read these before being able to present them.  Clerk to review and circulate the AGAR statement so an effective discussion can be held at next meeting.

10.5.22

Planning Applications and Decisions for Consideration: Revised application received on 28 March -R22/0238 for revisions including demolition and replacement with a new build to the disused telephone exchange on Coventry Road Pailton.   LM agreed she would draft a response objection to this on the basis of previous submission and the PC’s strong objections to the work already undertaken by the application.  NB. The clerk looked up the details of this application before drafting the minutes and found that it had been approved on 24 May 2022 and no response had been made by the PC.

Clerk

11.5.22

Residents Correspondence – Nothing received

12.5.22
Highways  LM reported that the objectives of the working group had been redefined as ‘preventing accidents by reducing speeding through the village’, particularly by HGVs from Magna Park.   LM will continue discussions with WCC re better and more effective signage.   She will charge the speed signs and see what data can be extracted as evidence for future action.  TG raised the increasing problems of convoys of Amazon Vans and will raise this at the next consultative group meeting with Magna Park owners. PMJ reiterated the dreadful noise, impact and vibrations from the HGVs.  TG assured him that the PC was on the case and will continue to raise concerns with Magna Park owners who have shown a willingness to keep talking and listening to concerns from villages. 

13.5.22

Street Lighting. KS reported that the one LED light outside number 47 Lutterworth Road is still not connected.  E.On (Now National Power) and Western Power Distribution blame each other for the non-connection.   Acting Clerk will try to get to grips with this, she also advised on the interest free loan from Salix Finance that enabled Harborough Magna to replace all its street lamps and the loan repayments were more than covered by the electicity savings.   This to be discussed at a future meeting.

Clerk

14.5.22

Ex Serviceman’s Club – TG explained some of the background to this for the clerk’s benefit and all agreed that the PC would keep a very active watch on this because of the ground’s historic importance to the village.

15.5.22

Posts on the Green – KS reported that he is seeking costings for composite material posts that will last rather than wooden posts that keep being damaged.
KS
16.5.22

Footpaths – KS reported that all have been inspected and are in good order apart from the bridle path to Monks Kirby which he will address.

17.5.22

Events

Jubilee  LM reported of the difficulty in getting consent from RBC for road closure but a compromise limiting this to the green triangle had been agreed for Sunday 5 June between 2 and 4pm.    TS has developed a new flyer for the Jubilee events that will be circulated to councillors after the meeting and once a final version is approved will be distributed throughout the village.   
Wildflower Planting -  Councillors commended the work on the villagers who turned up with rakes to plant the meadow.

Plant a Tree Proposal – KS reported that the deadline for Queen’s Canopy funds to secure trees had passed and this item should be removed from the agenda.

Telephone Box –LM reported that the costs from a professional phone box restorer were prohibitive but X2 Connect would supply replacements parts, paint kits etc.   The acting clerk advised that when HM had refurbished their phone box they paid Lime Farm Marina to sandblast the box, parts were ordered from X2 and volunteers painted the box themselves.  KS offered to contact Lime Farm Marina and another company he had seen similar blasting for costings.   To be discussed further.

Litter Pick – All councillors agreed that the litter pick had been well supported and a great success that Lesley and Ruth should be thanked for the tea and refreshments.

18.5.22

Finance and Accounts.

The accounts to the end of April 2022 had been prepared by the outgoing clerk and were noted.  This included Clerk’s final salary payment, including accrued holiday pay of £717.71 and the HMRC obligation in respect of this of £193.96.  In addition, the clerk made a final charge of £12.66 towards her phone costs.


TG handed the acting clerk an invoice for £120 from Normal Clarke in respect of three hanging baskets for the village for payment

Clerk

19.5.22

Public Releases – TS offered to write the meeting review for Round the Revel and circulate it for approach before submission.   This was agreed.

20.5.22

Items for discussion at the next meeting -  as per this agenda

21.5.22

Correspondence  - LM handed to the clerk a letter from E-on offering to install a smart meter in the White Lion.   It was agreed no response necessary.

22.5.22

Late Items for Discussion.  LM confirmed she will be no longer be a parish councillor but will continue her roles on working groups.   TG repeated his thanks for her outstanding work and a personal presentation was made in respect of her contribution.   The Acting Clerk was asked to begin the Casual Vacancy process to attract a new councillor and the formal process to recruit a new Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer – this will be advertised through WALC,  on notice boards and the parish website.  Clerk circulated a draft advertisement for councillors to consider.
Clerk

23.5.22

Date of Next Meeting -  This was confirmed as Monday 27 June at 7.30pm 



	Meeting Closed at 20.50

Chairman  ………………………………. 27.6.2022
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